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CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:16 p.m. in 1-115.  MSU to approve the agenda, with New Business item C, Report on Student Equity Plan, tabled, and New Business Item E, Building 18 Faculty Center, added.  The latter was added because Tom learned by email at noon today from Swinterton’s Peter Hempel that work on Building 18 is four months ahead of schedule; and decisions are needed about finishing the Faculty Center.  Swinerton’s Diane McLean will be here around 3:45.  The minutes of Feb. 8 were tabled to allow members more time to review them.  

Discussion followed on Museum of Tolerance selection.  Bal Singh and Steve Cooney have been selected to be the two CSM faculty to attend this spring.   Each college sends two faculty, one classified, and one administrator to each semiannual visit.  In addition, one trustee and one District Office employee will attend.  Tom has a rather long waiting list of faculty.  Developing an equitable decision-making process is a future agenda item.  The senate is involved for the first time this year.  Before that, the Diversity Committee’s recommendations were sent via President Kelly to the District Office.  Tom asked we be directly involved.  Bernard asked whether there would be room for a larger group if the additional participants were financed another way, e.g. through professional development or their own funds.  Tom said this has never been considered, but could be part of our Museum of Tolerance discussion this spring.  Shirley feels the makeup of the District delegation is inequitable since CSM is so much larger than the other colleges.  Martha added that bringing Museum of Tolerance people here is a possibility, but it would not be the same because the museum itself would not be part of the experience..
OFFICERS’ REPORTS  Tom reported on College Council and District Academic Senate meetings, and on an issue from the Feb. 9 Board of Trustees meeting.

College Council (CC) met last week and heard several presentations which overlap reports to Governing Council:  Sandra Stefani Comerford on outcomes assessment (she will meet with us at 3 p.m.), the CSM Budget Committee (Martha will report on that), the Strategic Planning Committee via VPI Mike Claire (covered at our last meeting) and Tim Karas on minimum standards for faculty computers.  Tim told Governing Council the activity will be centralized in the Office of Instruction.  Tim, Tom, and Mike Claire will meet Feb. 24 to discuss how to prioritize requests for faculty computers.  We have $45,000 this year, up from the initial $20,000 allotment.  Tom said efforts are moving in the right direction, and he expects the Senate to have an active role, emphasizing cooperation rather than frontline leadership.

District Academic Senate (DAS) met Feb. 14.  DAS President Connie Beringer announced the dates of the Great Teachers Seminar, a Vocational Leadership Seminar in March, and a Feb. 25 meeting at SFSU on lower division course work which is on our agenda today.  DAS discussed the Mutual Respect Policy, which the District Office wants.  The policy is going back to District Shared Governance Council (DSGC.)  

The recommendations sent forward by Governing Council on Rules and Regs 7.72 and 7.28, on student records and expulsion policy, were warmly received and much appreciated, especially those from Joan Hare.  DSGC will look at this at its next meeting, March 7.  The final version will come back to us for our approval.  There will be a hearing on AB 1417, state legislation on accountability.  An event is being coordinated by DAS and the District retired employees association, a group which is separate from the retired faculty association.  One purpose was to raise money for College Vista, but Barbara Christiansen has found another way to raise the money.  The retirees have made a request through DAS for a social function to keep contact with colleagues.  Information will be forthcoming from Tom.  Connie asked that Rich Castillo be reconfirmed as appointee to district EEOAC.

Voting procedures for this year include a separate election for DAS president.  Those ballots will be out April 12 and go straight back to DAS, using a dual envelope system.   We will discuss the CSM Senate election at our next meeting.  Tom will check the bylaws for dates (earlier is better), and discuss procedures with Rick.  Last year’s ballot can be modified.  Nancy Paolini and David Robinson may continue to serve as teller committee.  

Connie has asked for a task force to decide on equivalence policy and the use of retirees on screening committees, and wants a CSM faculty member to serve.  Tom has the Board-approved equivalency policy from 1991, revised 2/03.  Interested persons may contact Tom.  

Tom learned from Mike Claire that during her presentation at the Feb. 9 Board of Trustees meeting, KCSM General Manager Marilyn Lawrence announced that the Broadcasting Arts program was being continued. In fact, we are not at that point in the process.  The Broadcasting Arts Viability Committee (BAVC) must move its recommendations through the Committee on Instruction, Governing Council, President Kelly and Management Council.  None of that has happened, though BAVC is in its last semester of work.  Marilyn’s comment was in error; the Board has been misinformed.  Tom will meet with Shirley this week to discuss how to correct this.  

All three viability committees are scheduled to be done by the end of this semester.  BAVC wanted to do an industry survey to determine community needs.  Martha said we don’t want to rush, but it has been a long time.  It is hard for those in hiatus programs to know how to plan their lives.  Tom agreed on the need to tighten up the timelines.  We’ve given the viability committees flexibility to do the job right this time, and are finding out what it is to do it right.  We are now in a better position to set time constraints.  At Tom’s request, COI chair George Kramm has put pressure on the committees to wrap up their work.  Tom wants to talk to Shirley before possibly contacting Marilyn.  Our biggest concern is to be sure the information is corrected. 

Academic Senate has been overseeing the process of evaluating hiatus programs to see if they will continue at CSM.  The viability committees report to COI, which reports to us.  We look at those recommendations and decide whether we can pass them on to Shirley.  Continuing the Broadcasting Arts program could well require creating a full-time faculty position.  The committee is doing the detail work.  We look at it in terms of academic and professional standards.  Rick said it is important we do it in a more timely manner.  There is a major budget issue.  The number of faculty for ’05-’06 has already been decided.  If we redo the viability process after evaluating its present use, we should look at budget ramifications.  Tom said we need to look at that process, tighten its timelines, and hone it to make it more workable and usable.  

Martha reported there was not much new from the CSM budget committee.   District Chief Financial Officer Kathy Blackwood gave the same presentation on which Tom reported at our last meeting.  Much is unknown because the state budget is not solid.  Our basic aid status, which we thought was 2 or 3 years away, is now pushed back to 10 years.  The contract is a huge variable in the budget.  Karen expects either a one year contract, or a three year contract with annual salary reviews.  We don’t want to stall contract negotiations, but we can’t do salaries because of budget unknowns.

Rick reported on the District Committee on Budget and Finance (DCBF) meeting Feb. 16.  Governing Council discussed the Triple Flip two meetings ago.  John Kirk has a good article about it in the latest Advocate.  The jury is out on whether the District will rely on the state for our apportionment.  We returned $4 million in ERAF money and $6 million in property taxes back to the county.  We might be held harmless, moving us closer to basic aid, but that is not likely.  County Counsel Tom Casey is looking into this issue.  We’ll still get the money, but how we get it will affect our basic aid status.  We could be deficited because of state budget problems, to the tune of an $800,000 deduction from the $10 million.  

At its Feb. 16 meeting at Skyline, DCBF decided it would be good for Kathy Blackwood to go to the three colleges and meet with the president’s cabinet, Academic Senate, and classified staff, to give a presentation on the resource allocation model.  Kathy could get input and bring it back to DBFC.  She will meet with groups in private.  Minutes will be taken, but the meetings will be kept separate, to allow people to speak more freely.  This input will help us finalize plans on the resource allocation model.

Rick suggested we invite Kathy Blackwood to speak to Governing Council.  At Skyline, Kathy has met with the budget committee, Academic Senate, management council, and CSEA.  She has modified the model to make it easier to understand.  Tom will try to arrange for her to attend our next meeting.

DCBF reviewed final ’03 -’04 FTES numbers and early ‘04-‘05 numbers, and is working on salary projections.  There is concern about a cash shortfall in the next few months.  The District may have to borrow from its post-retirement fund, to be repaid with interest when money comes from the state.

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS President Kelly will select three or four faculty to serve on the Art on Campus Committee, from these nominees: Rory Nakata, Jude Pittman, Chris Bobrowski, Janet Black, Lilya Vorobey, and Martha Tilmann.  Rich Castillo is reconfirmed as continuing appointee to the District EEOAC (Equal Employment Opportunity Advisory Committee.)
INFORMATION/ANNOUNCEMENTS  The Senate received an email from Grace Sonner expressing her appreciation for the Senate’s gift of a weekend at Heritage House.  Among other things she said “CSM faculty are the best – you represent the qualities we hope our students will encounter – highly knowledgeable, dedicated, focused, likeable, humorous, and prepared to create a positive learning experience.  I was very honored to represent the faculty as the Vice President of Instruction and truly enjoyed working with you all.  I will be back for the opening dedication ceremony for Building 18 and the Science Building, so I hope to see you then.”
An open forum on Student Learning Outcomes will be held March 1 in the Staff Dining Room (not the Choral Room.)  ASCCC Spring Plenary will be April 7-9 at the Westin Hotel in Millbrae.  CSM is donating the use of two projection screens.  The Great Teachers Seminar will be July 31 – August 5.  Tom distributed flyers for the @ONE Distance Education Technology Trainings.  These are state-funded workshops for faculty, administered out of Evergreen Valley College.  Tom will leave flyers in the mailrooms.

Martha reported the Professional Development Committee had received 18 submissions by the Feb. 17 deadline, more than it can fund.  The committee will meet to select the extended and long-term projects it will fund.  Short-term funding is ongoing.  There will be some money set aside for short-term projects after long-term funding is awarded.  Long-term requests vary tremendously, from about $1000 to close to $20,000, depending on the length of the leave and where the applicant is on the salary schedule.    Tom noted that we have separate funding for spring plenary, so attendees do not need to apply for short-term professional development.  Interested faculty should contact Tom.

NEW BUSINESS – UPDATE ON STUDENT LEARNING OUTCOMES PROJECT  CSM Student Learning Outcomes Assessment Coordinator Sandra Stefani Comerford gave a quick overview of Student Learning Outcomes (SLO’s).  The focus of SLO’s is on what students know and what they can do when they leave their program, be it transfer, AA/AS, certificate, or simply a set of one or more courses.  The push for SLO’s began with the Western Association of Schools and Colleges (WASC), our accreditation agency.  Tom noted WASC replaced ten relatively independent accreditation standards with four standards which apply across the board.  Sandra added that SLO’s provide a formal way of doing outcomes assessment, at course, program/department, and institution levels.  This lets us assess whether our students get what we want them to get by the time they leave here.

We need to assess at all different levels.  At the institution level, there will be an open forum March 1, a brainstorming session for the college community.  Susan Estes will facilitate it, and all are welcome.  It will address one driving question – what should students know, value, and be able to do when they leave a program at CSM.  Ideas from the open forum will be mixed with ideas from the community and from our mission statement.  The college assessment committee will try to identify broad SLO’s at the institution level, then take them back out to the community for further input.  SLO’s have District-wide scope.

Sandra will then work with individual programs and departments.  Some are very large, others one-person shows.  In April, she will consult with deans to identify individuals with whom she will work on department and program SLO’s.  This week she is submitting proposal for a Trustee’s Grant to give faculty members a small stipend for working on this at the program level in Fall 2005.  An all day hands-on workshop on SLO’s at the course level will be held Friday, April 1.  It will address what SLO’s look like, how to write them, and how might we assess them.  Assessing them is the tough part.  There will be two presenters for instructional faculty and one for student services.  The presenters are from Bakersfield Community College.  Shirley Kelly contracted with them at the recommendation of Martha and Tom, who saw them at last years’ ASCCC Fall Plenary.  Sandra, who has also seen their presentation, said they help guide faculty and student services people through a process of looking at SLO’s at the course level.   They can handle 50 faculty and 25 to 30 student services people.  Sandra has learned from Pat Griffin and John Sewart that Student Services efforts on SLO’s have already begun.  This may result in a modified presentation for Student Services.  Sandra will ask participants to RSVP.  If there are too many, she may ask the presenters to accommodate more.  Ultimately SLO’s at different levels will have to be connected, with vertical tie-ins from course through department to institutional levels.

Most colleges are including SLO’s in their program review process.  Academic Senate prepares the guidelines for program review.  Program reviews tie into funding.  If WASC’s intent was to have SLO’s drive the college in such areas as pedagogy and resource allocation, SLO’s should be part of program reviews.  SLO’s should be the guiding light of everything we do.  

Sandra asserted instructors should put course SLO’s on their syllabi.  SLO’s are on the internet for some areas, such as math.  She will set up a website with links.  SLO models are great to look at, but ultimately SLO’s have to be our own, created by faculty, to be meaningful.  However, we don’t necessarily have to reinvent them.  For example, transfer composition courses should be pretty similar from college to college.  If faculty at different institutions decide to use the same wording for their SLO’s, O.K.  If they decide they want changes and additions, O.K.  Rick asked how this will impact articulation.  Will it lead to a quagmire?  Sandra said maybe, but she hasn’t seen it happen in English.  Courses with very different outcomes shouldn’t transfer as equivalent.  

The East Coast and South are farthest ahead with SLO’s, but many schools there are still struggling with them.  SLO’s have been around for ten years in the east.  Martha said for transfer courses in computer science, the ACM (Association for Computing Machinery) tells us what students should know.  Any discipline responsible to a professional organization will have answers.  Occupational fields may have external standards from a board or committee.  It is partly a process of articulation (verbalization) of what we are already following.  Bernard stated in most academic disciplines, there will not be a huge college-to-college difference.  Sandra does not expect WASC to serve as an arbiter.  WASC wants to see us moving in the direction of assessing learning.  It is less concerned with looking at the appropriateness of SLO’s to the course.  They want to see that the faculty has gotten together and agreed on what our students should be able to do, and looked at it in terms of assessment.  How do we know we’re attaining these standards?  For each SLO, how do we know it has been achieved?  WASC want to see a cycle repeated: identify SLO’s, assess, get assessment results, modify the course.  WASC goes with the assumption faculty know what they’re doing and know what students should be able to do at the end of every course.  Bal said it is false advertising if students can’t do what’s stated in the catalog.  Sandra said WASC is now saying you have to prove they can, with some assessment for each SLO.  The Bakersfield presenters can give ideas.  Sandra asked for and got consensus of Governing Council for a letter of support.  CSM will pay for substitutes for April 1 workshop participants.  

NEW BUSINESS – STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE    Madeleine Murphy, with daughter Em, gave an update on student discipline.  A few years ago, a group of faculty including Madeleine, Ann Stafford, and Tom Diskin got together with Pat Griffin, Tim Stringari, and Arlene Wiltberger.  Suspension, explusion, anything going onto the student’s record, is decided by administration.  Faculty were concerned about the lack of administration reaction to student disruptive behavior. Was the problem faculty uninformed about procedures, administration not acting, fear of lawsuits?  Was it a process problem, or a philosophical difference?  The discussions hashed out a number of issues and led to the formation of the Student Discipline Committee (SDC.) Now, when a student is referred to Pat Griffin for discipline, Pat consults with the SDC.  The action she takes is still her call, and does not require the approval of the committee.

Madeleine asserted our student handbook doesn’t unambiguously tell us what to do.  Specific steps usually need to be taken, in anticipation of a lawsuit.  Our student handbook is unclear about when to call security and when to call the police.  What is serious?  The little blue leaflet faculty get about disruptive student policy has the same ambiguous distinctions.  What do you do when you establish someone is unmanageable and disrupts a class?  Pat and Arlene will revise the pamphlet.  They’ll take out ambiguous language, clarify steps to take if someone poses a problem, and provide words to be used in specific situations.  We want to make the process really clear, so we all know what to do.

Madeleine was instrumental in forming the ad hoc group out of which the SDC grew.  A serious incident occurred a few years ago showing clearly the existing guidelines were not adequate.  Several faculty attended a Governing Council meeting to address the issue.  Academic Senate was involved in the initial response to the need to fix a system that was not working.  Madeleine’s effort was monumental in getting recognition that the process wasn’t working.  She was concerned about faculty not following the protocol, so the administration couldn’t act, or the administration not choosing to act.  The administration is concerned faculty understand it isn’t simple.  If there is a difference of philosophy, talk about that.  If there is a weakness in the process, work on that.  Does CSM have an adequate procedure now, or is work needed?   Madeleine said when the new leaflet comes out, it will tell us exactly what to do.  Members thanked Madeleine for her work.

NEW BUSINESS – COLLEGE GOALS FOR 2005-2006   Tom distributed a draft of 2005-06 college goals from the Strategic Planning Committee.  Six goals are ongoing.  Goal 4, assessment, written by Sandra Stefani Comerford, is new.  Action steps will be established for all seven goals, and individuals or committees responsible for those action steps will be identified.  MSU to support the goals document.  

OLD BUSINESS – SFSU LOWER DIVISION TRANSFER PATTERNS  A number of CSM faculty will attend a conference at SFSU on Feb. 25 to discuss coordination of lower division requirements to transfer into specified SFSU programs.  The invitation arrived at the VPI’s office during the transition from Grace Sonner to Mike Claire.  Tom first heard about it from DAS.  On short notice, the VPI’s office generated a list of faculty members to represent us.  Mike Claire and Tom Diskin sent a joint email to those on the list, inviting them to participate.  Martha said the CSU’s are asking for our input as they try to get a 60 unit transfer package for each discipline, which would be the same for all CSU’s.  In addition to general education courses, each discipline will have 6-12 units that every CSU would accept as the core of that discipline.  Establishment of these transfer patterns is mandated in the Ed Code.  The CSU system is in control of this activity. In times of scarcity of course offerings, CSU wants students to choose a major early, which, members felt, is antithetical to good pedagogy.  Gen Ed gives students breadth and a chance to find their strengths.  18- and 19-year-olds struggle with that.  CSU wants no such wiggle room.  College as a place to find oneself is not their concern; and in effect that use is penalized.  It is good to have a core set of classes to feed into a discipline, but not good to restrict students to a maximum number of units if they want optimal placement on a transfer list.  

Bernard asserted this kind of mandate obviates the need for general education. If you have to declare yourself really early, why bother with general education?  Martha pointed out General Education is still broadening, even if you have a major.  Bernard said it will be more like being told to take vitamins because they’re good for you.  Martha pointed out transfer priority is lower for students who do not choose a major early.  Dan Keller asked whether we know how many students have made choices by the time they’ve done 45 units.  Martha suggested we ask John Sewart.  Martha will attend the conference and can report back so we can have further discussion.

NEW BUSINESS – BUILDING 18 FACULTY CENTER  Diane McLean of District Facilities has been working on the Swinerton team in recent years.  She told Governing Council descriptions are needed from us today on finishes for floors, walls, built-in cabinetry, and the kitchen space in the Faculty Center.  She came to lead us through discussion to make those choices.  Tom said we’re on an accelerated time schedule because, as he learned last week, the contractors are ahead of schedule in Building 18.  He recalled that last year we looked at plans and at what bond dollars would and would not support, and had much discussion of changes to the kitchen area, but had made no specific decisions on finishes. 

Diane produced a sample of the carpet the District ordered for Building 18.  Changing it for the faculty center would involve extra cost.  She also brought samples of wall paint, kitchen floor coverings, and laminates for cabinets.  A task force has looked at District-wide standardization of finishes.  At CSM, Grace Sonner, Diana Bennett, and Christiane Mora have looked at materials with durability, recyclability, and cost in mind.  These samples were selected by that group.  The flooring material selected is environmentally sensitive, and takes less ongoing maintenance.  Diane repeated that decisions are needed, specifically on carpet, the kitchen wall color, and kitchen cabinet laminates.  Tom noted this doesn’t feel like a decision process.  It feels like we’re being told this is the way it’s going to be.  

Tom stated we plan to make some furniture purchase ourselves.  Peter Hempel and Stephanie O’Brien will meet with us.  Furniture, as opposed to walls, could be the colorful aspect of the room, or vice versa.  Rick said the room has to be professional for presentations, but suitable for social functions.  Bal called for furniture which stands out, but muted walls and carpet, and others agreed.  Governing Council members discussed the samples Diane provided, then selected, carpet, kitchen tile, wall color, and laminate for cabinets. 

ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:28 p.m.  The next meeting will be Mar. 8, 2004, in 1-115.












